
 
 

The President/Principal's Newsletter for 12/16/13 – 01/05/14  
  

Gaudete!  Rejoice!  Advent is almost over!  The coming of the Lord is near! 
 
Last year I quoted Brother Tim Coldwell, Provincial of the New Orleans-Santa Fe Province of Christian 
Brothers, on the occasion of his Gaudete Sunday message to the Brothers.  Since I had a rough week and 
am not in a rejoicing mood, his words are worth reading again as we enter the final week of the first 
semester (more reason for rejoicing): 
 
Holiness isn’t looking like we shower daily at Lourdes.  It’s doing the daily with enthusiasm, fervor and 
zest.  Bring a smile and a laugh and a peace to your reading, teaching, administering, worshipping, 
counseling, socializing, or adoring.  Fr. James Martin [a Jesuit writer] says it better:  “Joy evangelizes!”   
 
What a great Gaudete Sunday week thought!  On this third week of Advent, therefore, when the pressures 
of semester’s impending end, the rush of the holidays, my own personal challenges, and the world being 
filled with unspeakable acts of evil bring stress to us all, I must remember to rejoice – so whatever 
happens this week, I intend to “bring a smile and a laugh and a peace” to it – and I invite you to do the 
same as we look forward to Friday at 11 am!  In that way, we will be holy!  In that way, we will have 
Gaudeted (yes, I made up that word!)  In that way, we will be better prepared for December 25.  In that 
way, we will bring light to those whose lives are filled with gloom.  Somehow, as difficult as it may be, 
we must rejoice! 
 
Mon, Dec 16 – (Regular; E F G A; exam review in A) 
• TDIH:  In 1773, the “Boston Tea Party” occurs when a group of Massachusetts colonists disguised as 

Mohawk Indians board three British tea ships moored in Boston Harbor and dump 342 chests of tea 
into the water. If you think the ships were British or only a couple of dozen people were involved or 
the Boston Tea Party was a violent and reckless event, read on. The three ships holding the British tea 
were built in America and owned by Americans according to Boston Tea Party Ships & Museums. 
The museum also states hundreds took part in the event, with 116 individuals taking credit for it. The 
Sons of Liberty carefully planned and executed the Boston Tea Party according to the museum, which 
could have attributed to the absence of violence and confrontation. The three-hour event occurred on 
Dec. 16, 1773, because "American colonists believed Britain was unfairly taxing them to pay for 
expenses incurred during the French and Indian War," according to Historic Tours of America. 

• National Chocolate Covered Anything Day:  Feel free to celebrate!  
 
Tue, Dec 17 (Period A exam; Prayer Service; President’s assembly; B & C review; 1:30 dismissal) 
• Today begins the "final days of Advent", characterized by the "O Antiphons" taken from the Liturgy 

of the Hours. Today's antiphon:  O Sapientia: O Wisdom, O holy Word of God, you govern all 
creation with your strong yet tender care. Come and show your people the way to salvation.  

http://www.bostonteapartyship.com/boston-tea-party-facts�


• TDIH:  Orville & Wilbur Wright fly the first powered, controlled, heavier-than-air airplane at Kitty 
Hawk, North Carolina on this day in 1903. The flight wasn't much - 12 seconds, 120 feet. But it was 
the first controlled, sustained flight in a heavier-than-air craft, one of the great moments of the 
century. 

• Soccer:  Varsity at Ponchatoula 
 
Wed, Dec 18 (B & C exam; D & E review; 1:30 dismissal) 
• O Adonai:  O sacred Lord of ancient Israel, who showed yourself to Moses in the burning bush, who 

gave him the holy law on Sinai Mountain: come; stretch your hand & set us free. 
• TDIH:  In 1777, the new United States celebrates its first national day of thanksgiving, 

commemorating the American victory at the Battle of Saratoga after the surrender of General John 
Burgoyne. 

• Bake Cookies Day:  Indulge! 
 
Thu, Dec 19 (D & E exam; F & G review; 1:30 dismissal) 
• O Radix Jesse: “O Flower of Jesse’s stem, you have been raised up as a sign for all peoples; kings 

stand silent in your presence; the nations bow down in worship before you. Come, let nothing keep 
you from coming to our aid. 

• TDIH:  In 1843, Charles Dickens publishes "A Christmas Carol." Re-read this classic today, or at 
least recall the story, and don’t be a “Bah! Humbug!” Scrooge today!  God bless us, everyone! 

• National Re-gifting Day:  Reduce, reuse, and recycle … regift! 
• Basketball: Varsity in Chalmette Tournament through Saturday 

 
Fri, Dec 20 (F & G exams; 11:00 dismissal) 
• O Clavis David: “O Key of David, O royal Power of Israel controlling at your will the gate of 

Heaven: Come, break down the prison walls of death for those who dwell in darkness and the shadow 
of death; and lead your captive people into freedom.” 

• Underdog Day:  Cheer for your favorite underdog today.  Fortunately, SPS is not usually an 
underdog! 

• Faculty/Staff Christmas Luncheon in cafeteria following dismissal!  
• Soccer:  JV & Varsity v. Fontainebleau 
• Wrestling:  Varsity in Trey Culotta Tournament at Brother Martin 
 
Sat, Dec 21 – Sun, Jan 5 -- Christmas Holidays!  You are on your own for athletic events, TDIH, 
National Whatever Days, H of the W and W of E. 
 
Mon, Jan 6 -- School resumes at 7:45 am; regular; ABCD  
 
Santa Fe:  Brother Ken and I survived the trip to Santa Fe.  The city was gripped in a cold snap (16 
degrees each morning!) and it snowed lightly each day.  Our meeting was productive as we Brothers 
grappled with issues essential to our lives and our mission.  After a long and intense day of meetings, we 
treated ourselves to dinner at my favorite restaurant – Maria’s where I savored the chile rellenos. Thanks 
for keeping things together in the absence of Brother Ken and me.  As nice as Santa Fe was, however, I 



gave a prayer of thanks when Southwest Airlines flight 1262 touched down at Louis Armstrong Airport 
and I knew I would soon be back on the holy ground of Saint Paul’s School. 
 
The Clumsy, Gawkish, Lumbering President/Principal:  After getting out of Brother Ken’s car as we 
arrived from the airport on Mon night, I fell flat on my face on the concrete – and the concrete won.  After 
three hours in the STPH ER (where I received excellent care from Dr. John Brown and the ER staff) , lots 
of blood, a chipped front tooth, numerous abrasions, much soreness, and ten stitches in my lip, I was 
finally back on campus.  Thanks to Brothers Jerry & Peter D for getting me to the hospital and back and 
for the nursing staff at the Retired Brothers community for their help.  I appreciate all the expressions for 
swift healing, especially from the students – who had every reason to make fun, but didn’t!  I have no one 
to blame but myself for not looking before leaping – something I preach constantly to the students. 
 
As I was in a lot of pain last week, I was not the most responsive to calls, emails, and other areas of 
responsibility.  I apologize.  I’ll try to catch up this week.  Feel free to re-email or call if I didn’t respond.    
 
Christmas Holidays:  I worry about our students over the holidays b/c of the temptations to which they 
will be exposed. Parents, please take time to encourage your sons to make healthy choices over the 
holidays.   Towards that end, I again offer the following from Psychemedics (our drug testing company) 
newsletter. 
 
Study Confirms: Teen Marijuana Use Linked to Declines in IQ:  Teens who routinely smoke 
marijuana risk a long-term drop in their IQ, a new study suggests.  The researchers didn't find the same 
IQ dip for people who became frequent users of pot after 18.  "Parents should understand that their 
adolescents are particularly vulnerable,'" said lead researcher Madeline Meier of Duke University. Study 
participants from New Zealand were tested for IQ at age 13, likely before any significant marijuana use, 
and again at age 38. The mental decline between those two ages was seen only in those who started 
regularly smoking pot before age 18.  Pot is the most popular illegal drug in the world. Within the United 
States, 23 percent of high school students said they'd recently smoked marijuana, making it more popular 
than cigarettes, the federal government reported in June. "I think this is the cleanest study I've ever read" 
that looks for long-term harm from marijuana use, said Dr. Nora Volkow, director of the National 
Institute on Drug Abuse, which helped fund the research. Meier and colleagues reported their work in the 
Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. It was funded with governmental grants from the 
United States and Britain, and a foundation in Zurich. The study drew on survey data from more than 
1,000 people in New Zealand. In addition to IQ tests, they were interviewed five times between ages 18 
and 38, including questions related to their marijuana use. At age 18, 52 participants indicated they had 
become dependent on marijuana. Ninety-two others reported dependence starting at a later age. 
Researchers compared their IQ scores at age 13 to the score at age 38 and found a drop only in those 
who had become dependent by 18. Those deemed dependent in three or more surveys had a drop 
averaging 8 points. Among participants who'd been dependent at 18 and in at least one later survey, 
quitting didn't remove the problem. IQ declines showed up even if they'd largely or entirely quit using. 
 
Musings on Last Week:   
• Immaculate Conception Mass on Monday:  The mass was wonderful, with students well-behaved 

and in full voice.  Thanks to campus ministry, liturgical band, maintenance and all who helped make 



this possible.  Thanks to the parents who attended to worship with us.  And we are very grateful to 
Father Bru, from Saint Peter Parish, for celebrating mass for us.  Father Bru is an alumnus of Saint 
Paul’s School and we are very proud of his priestly vocation. 

• Basketball:  Congrats on a great week!  The Wolves beat Grace King and Rummel (twice!) and 
advanced to the finals in the De La Salle Tournament.   

• Soccer:  Congrats on the great district wins over Northshore and Covington. 
• Wrestling:  2nd in the Trygg Tournament.  And yesterday the team repeated as Parish Champions for 

the 16th consecutive year!  Congrats!  And Congrats to Coach Ketelsen for receiving the Ray 
Gremillion Memorial Coach’s appreciation Award at the George Trygg tournament. This award is 
given to the coach who goes above and beyond to help the whole sport of wrestling.  Well done, 
Craig! 

• Mothers Club:  The MC outdid itself this week with both a snack day, refreshments for luminaries, 
and a sumptuous Christmas dinner for the Brothers on Saturday. 

• Adopt A Family:  Thanks to those who brought students to shop and to wrap. 
• Jazz Band:  The concert last Wed during lunch was great!   Thanks Jazz Wolves! 
• Leyland Cypress:  Thanks to the Dads Club for decorating the huge Leyland Cypress in SPS blue 

lights.  It’s a beautiful addition to the campus Christmas decorations.  And if you haven’t seen the 
Mothers Club’s decoration of the chapel, they outdid themselves.  Thanks, MC! 

• ACT:  We tested a large number of students on Saturday with no problems – except for the test itself! 
• Luminaries:  The display last Thursday was, once again, inspirational.  Thanks, Student Council, for 

your efforts.  And thanks to MC for refreshments and band for music.  By the way, the student 
council chose the word gracia for the stadium display.  The word is Spanish for “grace.”  They chose 
the word for the following reasons:  Pope Francis has designated 2014 as a “Year of Grace”; 
Christmas is a time for grace; and Dec 12 was the feast of Our Lady of Guadeloupe, and so the 
Council chose the Spanish form of the word instead of the English.  And know you know.  And if 
you’d like to see a video produced by WGNO TV on our luminaries, here’s the link:  
http://youtu.be/_pwpDjiufPU 

 
The Annual Fund:  Thanks to all who have responded so far.  I’m humbled by the response.  But I need 
everyone to participate. No gift is too small – and, of course, no gift is too large!  Let me know if you 
have questions.  If you would like me to meet with you, I’d be happy to do so. 
 
The Annual Fund and Grandparents:  Again, I do it differently than other schools that directly solicit 
grandparents.  I ask that you inform your son’s grandparents or, if you want, I’ll be happy to send them 
the information directly if you wish.  Just provide me with the information. I don’t want to ask 
grandparents without your consent.  I’ve already received a number of grandparent gifts.  Again, no gift is 
no small – and, of course, no gift is too large. 
 
Senior Parents: 
 
• Each year, the family of SPS Alum Matthew Booth ’99 arranges for a picture of your son marching 

through the arch to be taken and given to you as a gift in memory of Matthew, who died in an auto 
accident a couple of years after his graduation.  The pictures are finally here.  You may pick them up 
in the administration building when you are on campus.  If you want your son to bring it home, just 

http://youtu.be/_pwpDjiufPU�


send a note.  I’m reluctant to give it to the boys without your knowledge as it may end up at the 
bottom of his book bag.  A thank you note to the Booth family is appropriate and encouraged. 

• Senior Retreat is just around the corner.  You should have received an email with all the details from 
Renee Miller and Lee Pierre, retreat coordinators.  If you didn’t receive this email, please email 
Renee at reneep@stpauls.com or Lee at leep@stpauls.com.   

Lost and Found:  Last week, we had phones, wallet, watches, gym bags, and innumerable items of 
clothing turn in – especially sweatshirts, which tend to get shed when a cool morning warms up in the 
afternoon.  It’s discouraging how our students don’t take care of their belongings. Please speak with your 
sons about responsible stewardship.   
 
Responsible Stewardship:  Last week, we had several students who found a large wad of money – and 
dutifully turned it in to Coach Sears.  A senior turned in some cash wrapped up in a Sam’s Club receipt 
that he found in the hallway – and turned it in to me.  We had watches, wallets, phones, calculators turned 
in last week.  Our lost and found brims with clothing, books, and especially sweatshirts and lunch boxes.  
Parents, please discuss responsible stewardship with your sons. 
 
My Son’s _________ Was Stolen:  Yes, occasionally that happens – in spite of our best efforts to 
proclaim the 7th Commandment.  Way more often, however, a student has misplaced the item and it’s 
around school somewhere and found after a furious search.  We constantly get students bringing found 
items to the office (see above).  Last week, we had a student claim that his i-pad was stolen.  He was 
adamant that it was stolen!  When he called his mom, she informed him that the i-pad was at home. We 
get far more stories of honesty than theft.  But we continue to be vigilant.  Please discuss honesty with 
your son.  If he needs something so badly that he’s ready to steal, have him see me and I’ll do my best to 
get it for him honestly – honest! 
 
Uniform Shirts:  We have a large number of pre-owned uniform shirts in good condition if your son has 
outgrown his and purchasing new ones is difficult for you.  Just come to the Admin Bldg.  Nothing will 
be done to embarrass your son.  We also have a number of khaki pants available – all for the taking. 
  
New Cafeteria Online Payment Vendor:  The Archdiocese of New Orleans changed its online vendor.  
Beginning December 16, 2013, School Payment Solutions will be the new software solution for making 
payments to a student’s cafeteria account.  Access the cafeteria site as usual. 
 
It’s a Wonderful Life Rerun:  I printed this last year but it’s worth another read, as IAWF is one of those 
Christmas classics that many enjoy seeing over and over.  And Ms. Charbonnet’s Theater III (film) class 
studies Frank Capra’s classic. Here’s what Capra said about the film:  It's a Wonderful Life wasn't made 
for the oh-so bored critics or the oh-so jaded literati. It was my kind of film for my kind of people. ...  A 
film to tell the weary, the disheartened, and the disillusioned; the wino, the junkie, the prostitute; those 
behind prison walls and those behind Iron Curtains, that no man is a failure.  To show those born slow of 
foot or slow of mind, those oldest sisters condemned to spinsterhood, and those oldest sons condemned to 
unschooled toil, that each man's life touches so many other lives. And that if he isn't around it would 
leave an awful hole.  A film that said to the downtrodden, the pushed around, the pauper, "Heads up, 
fella. No man is poor who has one friend. Three friends and you're filthy rich."  A film that expressed its 
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love for the homeless and the loveless; for her whose cross is heavy and him whose touch is ashes; for the 
Magdalenes stoned by hypocrites and the afflicted Lazaruses with only dogs to lick their sores.  I wanted 
to shout to the abandoned grandfathers staring vacantly in nursing homes, to the always interviewed but 
seldom adopted half-breed orphans, to the paupers who refuse to die while medical vultures wait to 
snatch their hearts and livers, and to those who take cobalt treatments and whistle -- I wanted to shout, 
"You are the salt of the earth. And It's a Wonderful Life is my memorial to you!" 
 
A Word about Exams:  Semester exams begin on Dec 17.  The schedule is posted on our web site under 
“news” and also at the end of this newsletter. Remember that exams are SEMESTER exams which will 
cover the entire semester.  The semester grade (the only grade that counts in GPA and the only grade on 
the transcript) will be averaged in the following manner:  40% for Quarter 1; 40% for Quarter 2; 20 % for 
the semester exam.  Encourage your son, therefore, to take his exams seriously.  It’s time to start 
reviewing.  A good review avoids last minute cramming.  Learning how to study for semester exams will 
aid your son considerably in college.   
 
Care and Vigilance:  We’ve got one week left to go.  The best way to prevent any difficulty is through 
the Lasallian virtues of caring and vigilance – which will be in full force.  Teachers will teach until the 
very end and proctor exams diligently.  Parents, please remind your students to adhere to ALL 
procedures & policies.  We will show care to the students, but we will be vigilant.   
 
Adopt A Family:  We again have identified several needy families in the local St. Tammany Parish area 
and have “adopted” them in order to provide them with a wonderful Christmas.  Students on each level 
will shop, wrap and deliver the gifts.  It’s a very educational endeavor in social justice.  We encourage 
your son to participate if he is able.  Donations will be accepted for the next two weeks. 
 
Mission Collections, Adopt a Family Projects, and Other Worthy Causes:  We encourage our 
students to be generous with these causes.  However, I again want to reassure parents that we DO NOT 
want to cause an economic hardship for our families.  Please speak with your son about charitable giving.  
Perhaps you can reread as a family the parable of the Widow’s Mite.  Our teachers are aware that not 
every student can give or give a lot.  PLEASE let me know if your son is feeling uncomfortable with our 
appeals.  And that goes for you, too.  Let’s face it – tuition does NOT cover the cost of running Saint 
Paul’s.  Hence, we have fundraisers.  We pray for the financial health of all. 
 
Sweatshirts & Cold Weather:  Only Saint Paul’s outwear is permissible in cool/cold weather.  I have a 
number of pre-owned SPS sweatshirts in good condition.  If your son needs an SPS sweatshirt and 
money is tight right now, just have him come see me.  This will be handled confidentially and 
appropriately.  Remember that ONLY SPS cool weather clothing is allowed.  
 
A SERVE TEN Reminder:  Five service hours are due.  Students must fill-out and turn in completed 
"Serve Ten" forms to the Counseling Department in order to get credit for their service hours.  We have 
been advertising MANY service opportunities.  Remember that service hours are mandatory, not optional.    
 
2014-15 Admission Process:  We are accepting application from new students for next year.  If you 
know of someone interested, they should already have filed their application.  We do allow a “grace 



period” but it’s really time to submit the application if they are interested.  Naturally, interested parties 
should feel free to contact me if they have questions. 
 
Current Student Re-Registration for 2014-15:  For those of you who plan ahead, here’s the process: 
• Current 8th graders will be asked to register during the last two weeks of January.  We need to know if 

any current 8th graders do not plan on returning next year in order for us to know how many new 9th 
graders we can accept. 

• Current 9th – 11th grade students will be asked to register during the first two weeks of February.   
• Current 12th graders – well, they don’t have to worry about registering for SPS next year! 
• In all re-registration for 2014-15, a $300 registration fee will be due. 
• Also, if your son does not plan on returning for the second semester of this year, please let me 

know ASAP. 

Important Driver’s License Requirement:  Effective September 16, a new requirement was added to 
the driver's license issuance process for all minor applicants. All minor applicants must produce proof the 
applicant has either received a diploma or is currently enrolled in a high school program. This is done 
through a school attendance form from his or her high school prior to applying for a driver's license. 

PLEASE:  Our Attendance Office is being taxed to the max.  Under ordinary circumstances, it is difficult 
enough to keep track of the students.  When you call Erin and request “immediate” dismissal for a 
student, it places an unfair burden on her.  If a student must leave school early, please send a written note 
with your student and have him check in with the attendance office when he comes to school to get a 
dismissal slip for the time requested. This is the policy in our handbook – which you pledged to uphold at 
the beginning of the year when you signed.  And we just can’t stop everything to deliver an assignment, a 
lunch, a message – we just don’t have the personnel.  Thanks for understanding. 
 
Christmas Holidays:  School will be closed from Dec 20 in the afternoon through Sunday, Jan 5. 
Teachers will not be available for grade discussions during this time.  The business office, counseling 
office, and administration offices will be closed.  Please anticipate any needs, e.g. transcripts, drivers 
license forms, etc. I’ll be in my office on most days catching up and you should feel free to call me.  I’ll 
help if I can, but I don’t always know how!  Thanks for understanding the need for the staff to have an 
uninterrupted Christmas break. 
 
Tutoring:  The National Honor Society offers tutoring each Tue and Thu during ALL of Lunch in 
LaSalle Hall Room 205 and each Wed and Thu from 7:15AM in LaSalle Hall Room 212.  It’s easier to be 
tutored early in the than to wait until later in the quarter.  Get a jump on exam study by visiting our NHS 
tutors!  The tutors and friendly and helpful!  To borrow a line from a popular commercial “put these men 
to work!” 
 
Community Coffee Seals:  We are now collecting these, too, which can be redeemed for cash to help 
SPS.  Your son should bring them to his math teacher. 
  
PLEASE – SAFE DRIVING:  Parents – set an example for the students!  Students – the neighbors are 
watching (and filming!) and we will take action!  This applies at all times:  after school, after practice, on 



weekends, at games, etc.  Please obey the traffic laws:  speed limit, no tailgating, no texting while driving, 
buckle up, etc.  Thank you! 
 
Application Letters Excerpts: Here are some more memorable lines from next year’s application letters:   

• I do not like the fact that there are no girls at your school but it will take some adjusting.  I know that 
there is a good reason why they are not there.  We will not get so distracted. 

• I will make all my teachers proud that all they have taught me is in my brain ready to flow out. 
• After attending the St. Paul’s open house, I was convinced this would be the school for 

me….Although it will be hard to leave my current school, I look forward to joining other young men 
with similar goals.  The decision wasn’t easy.  …The core principles discussed at open house are 
exactly what I’m looking for.  My cousin recently graduated from St. Paul’s.  He is now doing great 
in college.  Knowing that he was once writing a letter like I am now is bizarre; comparing him not to 
the wise young man he’s become.  My cousin is my role model.  I always wanted to get good grade 
like him and be an amazing athlete like him.  I know I can accomplish this by coming to St. Paul’s. 

• I think my father is a great man and he attended Catholic schools his whole life – Holy Name of 
Jesus, De La Salle High School and Loyola University.  My dad thinks the Christian Brothers do a 
good job with education in general as well as with Catholic education. 

 
H of the W:  More church bulletin classics!  I promise:  these are the last ones for this year (2013, that 
is): 
• The church will host an evening of fine dining, superb entertainment, and gracious hostility. 
• There will not be any Women Worth Watching this week.  
• The newly married parishioners are now having bile studies each Tuesday evening at 7:30 p.m.  
• I am the resurrection and the life. Whoever believes in me, even though he diets, yet shall he live.  
• On a church postcard: I have received Jesus Christ as my Lord and Savior. I would like a personal 

call.  
• This week's saints include a French woman (Teresa, the Little Flower), a Swedish woman (Bridget), 

an Italian man (Francis of Assisi), a German man (Bruno), a Jewess from the Holy Land (Mary, 
God's Mother). They include single people and married people. Bridget was a wife and mother. Mary 
was a virgin and virgin mother. If they could do it, so can we.  

• A song listed in the Church Bulletin at the Nazarene Church in Little Rock, Arkansas; in connection 
with a sermon on God's mantle..."Let's God Mangle Fall on Me."  

• Church sign: Jesus Saves! Safeway sign across the street: Safeway saves you more!  
• (For the group of ladies called Moms Who Care and pray for the children in school when their 

meeting was cancelled one week:) "There will be no Moms Who Care this week."  
• Please welcome Pastor Don, a caring individual who loves hurting people.  
• Men's Prayer Breakfast. No charge, but your damnation will be gratefully accepted.  
• OK, I’ll stop! 
 
A Look Ahead 
 
December 17-20 – Exams (see schedule below or on web site) 
January 6 – Classes resume with Periods ABCD 



January 7 – President/Principal’s Assembly 
January 8-10 – Seniors on Retreat 
January 13 – 9:00 AM late start 
January 14 – Pack Time 
January 20 – MLK Holiday 
January 21 – President/Principal’s Assembly 
January 22 – 2:30 Student Dismissal for All-Faculty meeting 
January 27-30 & Feb 3 – Honor Roll Breakfasts (in this order:  12, 11, 10, 9 & 8 on Feb 3) 
 
Whew!  I’ve worn you out again this week! But the newsletter goes on Christmas vacation so you get a 
break for the next two Sundays!  The next newsletter will appear on Jan 5. 
 
As usual, I’ll close with my usual paraphrase of one of my favorite NPR radio shows (which I’m listening 
to right now and LOLing):  well, it’s happened again – you’ve squandered perfectly good time reading 
my ramblings!   
 
As we prepare for the coming of the Prince of Peace, I can think of no better way to end than to reprint 
the Lasallian Prayer for Peace which we recited from Oct 21 to Nov 21 and which the Brothers pray at the 
end of their daily mass: 
 
We pray to You, Lord, God of life and God of those who hope! Listen to our prayer for the whole world, 
for peace among all peoples, for prosperity in all lands. We pray to You that evil may be overcome and 
that all wars may end. We pray to you especially for the members of our Lasallian Family, who suffer 

from war, injustice and intolerance and for the children and young people who are poor and neglected. 
We pray too, God, for peace in our lives; in our towns, in our schools, in our families and in our own 

hearts. We pray for a peace that the world cannot give us. We pray for a peace that will make us whole 
and transform us into ambassadors of justice for your sake. Lord, give us Your peace! Amen. 

 
 
Brother Ray Bulliard, FSC 
Ready to Rejoice for Christmas as the 17th Christian Brother President/Principal of Saint Paul’s School 
 

Wait for the Lord, whose day is near!   
Wait for the Lord; be strong; take heart! 

 
Have a blessed Christmas season! Thank you for the First Semester!  Maranatha! 

 
Lasallian education – transforming lives since 1680 and where we do ordinary things 

extraordinarily well! 
 

 
 



The Week of December 16-20 
 
Monday, December 16 - EFGA 
Regular classes in periods EFG 
Review for Period A Exam 
 
Tuesday, December 17  
Special Exam/Prayer Service/ Principal’s Assembly/Snack Schedule 
7:45 – 9:26 Period A Exam 
9:35-10:05 Advent Prayer Service  
10:10-10:55 Period B Review 
10:55-11:45 Lunch 
11:50-12:20  Principal’s Assembly  
12:20-12:35 Snack Break 
12:40-1:25 Period C Review 
1:30   Dismissal 
 
Wednesday, December 18 
7:45-7:55 Prayer, Roll and Announcements 
7:55-9:25 Period B Exam 
9:25-9:35 Break 
9:40-11:10 Period C Exam 
11:10-11:55 Lunch 
12:00-12:40 Period D Review 
12:45-1:25 Period E Review 
1:30   Dismissal 
 
Thursday, December 19 
7:45-7:55 Prayer, Roll and Announcements 
7:55-9:25 Period D Exam 
9:25-9:35 Break 
9:40-11:10 Period E Exam 
11:10-11:55 Lunch 
12:00-12:40 Period F Review 
12:45-1:25 Period G Review 
1:30   Dismissal 
 
Friday, December 20 
7:45-7:55 Prayer, Roll and Announcements 
7:55-9:25 Period F Exam 
9:25-9:35 Break 
9:40-11:10 Period G Exam 
11:15  Dismissal 
11:30  Faculty Luncheon 
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